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Training Scenario 

Veteran has two periods of service. Veteran filed a claim for service connection 
for sleep apnea and was denied without an examination because service 
treatment records did not show any complaints related to sleep. Veteran 
received the notification letter on January 4, 2021, and filed a higher-level review 
request on June 1, 2021. Decision Review Officer (DRO) issued the following 
decision to return for duty to assist error.  

 

 

Higher-Level Review Return 
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Classroom Discussion 

 
NOTE: Allow students to ask questions as needed about this exercise, 
outside the pre-determined discussion questions. This is an exercise to 
introduce students to real sample remands and development actions from 
actual claims. It is important that their questions and thoughts drive the 
discussion. 
 
 

1. Why did the DRO determine there was a duty to assist error in this claim? 

 

Instructor Discussion Point: STRs were not complete; since this is a 

direct service connection claim, all STRs must be of record. 

 
2. Review the M21 reference cited by the DRO. What are the steps the VSR 

should undertake to obtain the missing records? 

 

Instructor Discussion Point: Request the STRs from the RMC based on 

the Veteran’s date of discharge from the Army. 

 
3. VSR receives the missing STRs. What should the VSR do next? 

 

Instructor Discussion Point: Review the STRs and determine if there is 
sufficient evidence for an exam and medical opinion; request exam and 
medical opinion if there is sufficient evidence; seek assistance from DRO 
if unsure whether an exam and medical opinion are needed. 
 
Once all development is completed in accordance with the DRO’s 
instructions, the VSR should refer the claim to an RVSR as Ready for 
Decision. The RVSR should then review the claim and rate as with any 
other claim, if all development is complete. If additional development is 
needed, the RVSR should defer the claim back to the VSR with 
instructions.  

 
 
 


